TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

APRIL 8th, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, April 8th, 2021 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:03 pm.  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Miranda Koch, Kay Koch’s granddaughter.

Supervisor Burton dedicated this meeting to “Aunt Kay” Koch who passed away in February.  Many of her family were in on this meeting and both her son Bob Koch and daughter Pat Knapp spoke about her love for her family and for this town.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance at this Zoom meeting was Town Attorney Robert Butts.

Supervisor Burton made mention of the new wine store, Le Caviste, that was just opening and that she had been working with Deputy Co. Executive Ron Hicks to get Peyo’s open, and mentioned the beautiful renovation being done by Issac Angell’s building; an independent group has been formed to fundraise for improvements to the Recreation Park; she will look for proposals to have trails opened and brush-hogged at Whitlock that can be paid from the Whitlock Reserve fund;  she opened an interest bearing NY CLASS account for the American Rescue Plan funds that will come from the State but are still waiting for guidelines from the Treasury on how the funds may be distributed; the Northern Dutchess Alliance Broadband committee began their work a long time ago and invited me to their recent meetings, and we are now working on our own Survey Monkey to help access the state of internet connectivity here in Stanford; the County Clerk’s office said that deed recordings were up 38% and mortgage filings up 73% which bodes well for the Town’s percentage; the recent town-wide mailer sent out had missed a zip code but copies were available by mail or as a PDF; the State audit is continuing and hopefully will be completed by September, and this Board had already made it a policy to have the Town Budget passed before Election Day, and proposes turning this policy into a Town Law; and Supervisor Burton felt that it was still too early to have in person meetings, and most other towns in the County are still meeting by Zoom, but will open them up again when the Town Board feels it is safe to do so.
LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilman Coughlin had no report from the Planning Board.
Councilwoman Weinberger stated that she had been away but the Supervisor had Recreation meeting information.

Councilman Pepe stated that the ZBA had not yet had a meeting but from the Dutchess Co. Human Rights meeting next week, their website had many good ideas, adding that hateful acts that occur around the country can have great impacts on friends and neighbors ​even though they do not happen here. 

 Councilwoman Fallon said that the CAC had been busy organizing the town-wide Clean Up Day for April 24th and would reach out to residents and groups to help clean up the roadsides.  She also thanked retiring Anne Bernstein for her leadership on the CAC and that the Board would be appointing her replacement this evening.  Ms. Fallon added that the Emergency Management Committee were working on their operational plan.
Other reports:


Mark Lagus gave a report on the Dot and Irv Burdick park planning committee: they had been meeting bi-weekly and were asking the Town to fund an Hudsonia study of the area, get input from  residents at a town-wide Zoom meeting, and thanked Judy MacDonald for her plans on fundraising.

In Louise Woodcock’s absence, Supervisor Burton said that five more Hometown Heroes banners would be going up and they were looking for others to honor our veterans.


Special Events Committee report, by the Supervisor, covered their latest activities: preparing a welcome packet for new residents, planning a Scrabble tournament
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for June (and hoped that Scrabble would become associated with Stanfordville); having a virtual talent show in June on Instagram; a “knit-in” with lessons and then donations of knitted items; and a “Quarantine Cookbook” to come out in June.
PRESENTATION: ELP SOLAR AND COMMON ENERGY:

Will Bliss from ELP Solar and Malcolm Bliss from Common Energy gave a presentation to the Board on the East Light Partners Solar Farm being built in Stanfordville and how Common Energy manages the subscriptions to the facility so that residents can save on their electric bills.  Some of the people in attendance at this Zoom meeting were able to ask questions of the two presenters.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Mark D’Agostino, 26 Decker Road – received the recent flyer and asked about a number of topics: the old Garage demolition and the associated costs, Tom Dewhirst’s idea about a generator, renovation of the Seniors’ Room at Town Hall, the unannounced 60% tax decrease and the “crisis” meeting last February, the Town auditor’s recommendation to lower the fund balance.  He did not know what year this recommendation was made.  The Supervisor answered some of his statements.
Claudia DeBellis, Charwill Drive – said that she was bored hearing about the past budget decreases.

Carl Merritt, 168 Creamery Road – asked about the proposed Dollar General and why the Supervisor was against business?  The Supervisor responded that she was not against business but the Dollar General did not even bring their proposal to the Planning Board.  He also asked when the Board meetings would resume in person.
Charles Shaw, Millis Road – responded about the original Dollar General plan and his neighbors that were against it.

Mark Lagus, 45 Hunns Lake Rd. – supports this Town Board issuing a local law that stipulates that a budget be done before Election Day, that the Dollar General plan was pulled because there were too many zoning restrictions, and they went away on their own and supports the Zoom meetings.

Hans Tabor, 2 Trestle Lane – thinks very poorly of solar farms as they cost him more money once, likes living in this town with reasonable taxes, otherwise couldn’t afford to live here.  Asked where the 175% tax increase was going and said that we don’t need other projects.  Doesn’t like the Zoom meetings as many don’t have internet.  Councilwoman Weinberger responded that the prior Town Board only discussed a 10.8% decrease, not almost 60%; would never have voted for that.  
Supervisor Burton added that the Town will never see another comparable tax increase as they are now in better financial shape; taxes will have no increase or a very small one.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Margaret Fallon, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. APPOINT NEW C.A.C. MEMBER ROSEMARIE MINER: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to appoint Rosemarie Miner to replace resigning chair Anne Bernstein.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

2. CLIMATE SMART COMMUNITY PUBLIC HEARING: Just as a matter of information, the Cornell Cooperative Extension will be holding a Webinar/Public Hearing at the end of May on Climate Smart Communities that can benefit both towns and the County.
3. RESOLUTION #4A: TO APPROVE THE USE OF CREDIT CARDS BY THE RECREATION DEPARTMENT: Supervisor Burton read the following resolution:
Resolution #4A 2021
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TO APPROVE THE USE OF CREDIT CARD PAYMENTS BY THE RECREATION DEPARTMENT AND OPEN A DEDICATED ACCOUNT

Motion made by: Supervisor Wendy Burton
Seconded by: Councilman Paul Coughlin
WHEREAS, the Recreation Department wishes to offer customers the option to pay for         Rec programs at the Rec by credit card; and 

WHEREAS, the attached agreement for merchant processing services must be executed in order to allow said credit card acceptance; and

WHEREAS, there is no cost to the Town, while customers using credit cards to pay for Rec programs would pay a fee of 3% of the total sale, 
NOW THEREFOR BE IT RESOLVED, that the merchant services processing agreement is approved and the Supervisor is authorized to execute it in substantially the same form as that attached, and also to execute any ancillary documents necessary.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that an interest-free checking account by established at the Bank of Millbrook, the REC CC PROCESSING ACCOUNT  #0853384 to receive all funds collected for the Rec by credit card.
Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. Mr. Pepe added that this checking account was not intended to pay for any expenses but rather just bring in Rec. revenue.
Resolution # 4A OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board and certified this 8th day of April 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
4. RESOLUTION #4B – ACCEPT THE OPERATIONAL PLAN FOR PUBLIC EMERGENCY:  The following resolution was offered and read by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, as follows:

RESOLUTION #4B OF 2021
ADOPTING A SUPPLEMENTAL EMERGENCY PLAN IN CONFORMANCE WITH NEW YORK STATE LEGISLATION
WHEREAS, on September 7, 2020, Governor Cuomo signed legislation (S8617B/A10832) (the “Legislation”) requiring that all public employers develop a plan to protect workers in cases of public health emergencies for communicable diseases; and

WHEREAS, during the COVID-19 Pandemic, the Town Supervisor and Town Board followed the Governor’s directives and reduced staff in Town Hall; and

WHEREAS, the Town Supervisor and the Office of Emergency Management worked on  a plan to be adopted by the Town Board.
WHEREAS, the Legislation requires that the Emergency Plan be transmitted to the labor unions of which Town employees are members, and a final version be approved by the Town Board by April 1, 2021; and

WHEREAS, the Town Supervisor submitted a preliminary plan to Union representing Town Highway Employees; and

WHEREAS, the Town incorporated feasible changes into this final plan as suggested by Office of Emergency Management;

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board adopts the Supplemental Emergency Plan dated March 16, 2021.

Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 
Resolution # 4B OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board and certified this 8th day of April 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
5. RESOLUTION #4C – BUDGET TRANSFER: The following resolution was offered  and read by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, as follows:
Resolution #4C of 2021: General Fund Budget Resolution
Whereas the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2021 General Fund budget lines that will exceed the amount of fund available in these certain budget lines, and
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Whereas, the General Fund has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board hereby amends and transfers from and to budget lines listed below for FY 2021:

ACCOUNT
       DESCRIPTION
  PURPOSE
       INCREASE     DECREASE

00-01-11330-40     Tax Collection           

         $  424.01


00-02-13310-40     Traffic Control




           $ 424.01

Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 
Resolution # 4C OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board and certified this 8th day of April 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
6. WHITLOCK PRESERVE CLEAN-UP: This matter as tabled until May.  Supervisor Burton will look into getting proposals for a major clean-up of the preserve, but the Highway Dept. will continue to do the parking area and lawn off Rt. 82.
7. PROCLAMATION FOR MUNICIPAL CLERKS’ WEEK: The following proclamation was read by Councilwoman Fallon:
52nd ANNUAL PROFESSIONAL MUNICIPAL CLERKS’ WEEK

Municipal Clerks throughout the United States, Canada and other countries will celebrate the 52nd Annual Professional Municipal Clerks Week on May 2 through May 8, 2021.

In 1984 and in 1994, Presidents Ronald Reagan and Bill Clinton, respectively, signed a Proclamation officially declaring Professional Municipal Clerks Week the first full week of May and recognizing the essential role Municipal Clerks play in local government.


Although it is one of the oldest positions in local government, few people realize the vital services Municipal and Deputy Clerks perform for their community.  Primarily, they act as the cornerstone of their council.  Many serve as financial officers or treasurers and, in some municipalities, they also serve as the tax collector.

TYPICAL RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE MUNICIPAL AND DEPUTY CLERK:

· Maintains the official council minutes, ordinance books and all records and documents.

· Indexes all official actions of council.

· Issues licenses and permits.
· Processes contracts and agreements
· Keepers of community history and vital records.

· Receives, distributes and files correspondence from citizens and other governmental agencies.

· Administers elections, registration and voting.

· Acts as a key liaison between local government and its citizens.

· Handles significant financial responsibilities including preparation of tax rolls, special assessments and budgets.

· Provides central services such as personnel, purchasing, etc.
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the week of May 2nd through May 8th, 2021 be proclaimed as Municipal Clerks’ Week in the Town of Stanford with our thanks to Town Clerk Ritamary Bell and Deputy Doreen Brown.

Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 
8. SET A  PUBLIC MEETING DATE FOR DRAFT COMPREHENSIVE PLAN – MAY 3RD, 2021:  Supervisor Burton stated that the Comprehensive Review Plan Committee will hold a public meeting on Monday, May 3rd via Zoom.  They have been working hard and their draft document will be available at the Town Hall, the Library and on the Town’s website.  Almost 1,700 postcards went  out in the mail regarding information on this meeting on how to make comments.  A formal public hearing will come later.
9. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the March 11th Town Board meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.
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10. APPROVAL OF APRIL ABSTRACTS: The Abstract of Claims #4 for April 2021 were approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, as follows:
Abstract #4:
General Fund – ck.#s 5806-5851, in the amount of $634,477.51



         (Note: Library-$124.000 and Fire District-$437,955 included)

Highway Fund – ck.#s 3850-3870 in the amount of  $26,227.59
Bangall Light – ck.# 3037 in the amount of $878.76
Capital Projects – ck.# 3021 in the amount of $1,566.84
Rec. Cap. Impr. Fund – ck# 5852 in the amount of $3,957.00

Total for Abstract #4 of 2021:  $667,107.70


Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - abstained, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 

11. OTHER: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve the Recreation Department’s list of hired summer staff as presented by Rec. Supervisor Lauren Osterman.  Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 

Councilman Pepe asked about the matter of abandoned homes, unmowed lawns, etc. but he said that this matter could be put off for a bit.

12. SUPERVISOR’S FINANCIAL REPORTS: Ms. Burton had distributed the first quarter’s revenue forecast and stated that the revenue will meet expectations; that 25% of the budget had been used and was right on target.  She submitted her monthly Supervisor’s report, bank reconciliations and year to date summary reports, as well as two payroll verifications.   A motion was made by Frank pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept the reports.    Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Claudia DeBellis stated that the Town’s photo contest, especially the winter ones, were beautiful and especially cheerful.
Carl Merritt thanked the Supervisor for allowing him to speak previously.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Wendy Burton, at 9:07 PM to close the regular meeting and enter into an Executive Session regarding litigation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.  Councilwoman Weinberger left the meeting for the Executive Session. 

The Board exited their Executive Session at 9:42 PM on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - absent, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 


A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, that the Board was taking action in respect to pending litigation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - absent, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.  

With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 9:44 PM was made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Wendy Burton.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

____________________________
Ritamary Bell 
Town Clerk
